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_____________
           County Administration Building – Board of Supervisors Chambers, 481 Fourth Street, Hollister, California

REGULAR MEETING 
SEPTEMBER 14, 2010

ACTION MINUTES


The Board of Supervisors of San Benito County met in the Board Chambers on the above date in regular session.  Supervisors Botelho, Loe, Barrios, De La Cruz and Monaco were present. Also present was County Administrative Officer Susan Thompson, County Counsel Matthew Granger, Clerk of the Board Linda Churchill for morning session and Assistant Clerk of the Board Janet Slibsager for the afternoon session. Chairman Reb Monaco presided.
	9:00 a.m. CALL TO ORDER:


a) Supervisor Loe led the Pledge of Allegiance.
b) Upon motion duly made, seconded and carried, acknowledged Certificate of Posting.

c) Public Comment:  Lisa Faulkner provided an update on the Dunne Park Project stating it was going well and she would return with a report at a later date.
d) Department Head Announcements:   County Administrative Officer (CAO) Susan Thompson reported that she and staff began meeting with Solargen on September 13, 2010 on the preliminary development agreement terms for their project.
CAO Thompson also reported that a kickoff meeting with Santa Cruz Regional 911 organization was held with law enforcement officials, fire officials, City of Hollister and the County Administrative Office and discussion began with regards to a feasibility study and cost analysis to determine whether or not there will be a benefit to consolidate our 911 services with theirs.

CAO Thompson stated that lots of things have been happening as a result of Board direction from budget hearings and things are progressing quickly to move forward with those directions. 

e) Board Announcements, Introductions and Presentations:  Supervisor Barrios reported that she and Supervisor Loe met with the Library with regards to possible budget cuts as discussed during budget hearings.  Supervisor Barrios stated that she and Supervisor Botelho have met with the Public Works Department and are meeting with the Planning Department tomorrow to discuss budget matters.
Supervisor Barrios announced that the YMCA is holding their annual golf tournament at San Juan Oaks Golf Club on Friday, September 17th and dinner tickets are still available.

Supervisor Barrios stated that she attended the Highway 25 Grand Opening along with Supervisor Botelho and Chairman Monaco held at the Veterans Memorial Building.   Supervisor Barrios thanked Brad Pike, the community activist who started this whole safety issue several years ago.

Supervisor Barrios reported that she attended the Pajaro River Watershed Prevention Authority meeting where concern was expressed about the restoration project because it is on hold due to a permitting issue with regards to a protected species.

Chairman Monaco announced that he was changing the Library ad hoc committee due to some scheduling conflicts and the composition of that committee will now be Supervisor Barrios and Supervisor De La Cruz.

Supervisor De La Cruz commended staff for holding the first law enforcement consolidation meeting and he was glad to see that moving forward.
Supervisor De La Cruz reported that he attended the CSAC Board of Directors meeting in Sacramento on Thursday on behalf of Chairman Monaco and a he would be reporting at a future meeting.

Supervisor De La Cruz stated that he attended the annual Kinship Food and Wine Tasting event at the Paicines Ranch noting it was a great event held for a worthy cause.  Supervisor De La Cruz also attended the annual Mexican Independence Parade on Sunday which was also a great event.

Supervisor De La Cruz wished Clay Lee from the City of Hollister well and hoped he is feeling better soon.
Supervisor Loe stated that she wanted to make the Board and the public aware that there is a survey on public safety being taken right now and it is basically being said that the Board of Supervisors is sponsoring it and this is not something that the Board is doing or paying for at this time.

Supervisor Botelho acknowledged that he attended the meetings with Supervisor Barrios with different department heads looking into other areas for revenue sources as well as further cuts.  Supervisor Botelho stated it was important that we move quickly on this.

Chairman Monaco complimented the Board members and the work they have been accomplishing on the ad hoc committees that he appointed to work on our budget issues.  

	CONSENT AGENDA:



Upon motion made by Supervisor De La Cruz and seconded by Supervisor Barrios, approved Consent Agenda Items 1 through 19, with the exception of Items 9, 11 and 15, which were pulled for discussion.  (Unanimous)
BEHAVIORAL HEALTH – A. Yamamoto:

1)
Approved contract renewal with John Muir Behavioral Health Center for the FY 
2010-11 for inpatient acute psychiatric hospital care for a maximum total not to 
exceed $70,000. File #810
CLERK/AUDITOR/RECORDER – J. P. Gonzalez:

2)
Approved contract with K & H Integrated Print Solutions as the lowest responsible 
quote for the upcoming November 2, 2010 General Election for printing of ballots and booklets, and address/mailing services for sample ballot booklets and 
ballots. File #285
CLERK OF THE BOARD – L. Churchill:

3)
Approved the action minutes of August 10, 2010 regular meeting and August 10, 
2010 Budget Hearings.
COUNTY FIRE DEPARTMENT –  M. Riopel:

4)
Approved Budget Adjustment/Transfer reflecting changes to Budget Unit #2600101 and Budget Unit #3000806 in both revenues and expenditures; approved the change orders to the Fire Engine made by County Fire Department; 
and, recognized the fixed asset in the FY 2009/2010 budget for Type 1 Fire Engine at $397,709. File #865
HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES AGENCY – K. Flores:

5)
Approved the transfer of a 1998 Chevrolet Pickup from County Fire to Emergency 
Medical Services (EMS) and amended the schedules of fixed assets to reflect the 
transfer. File #1068
6)
Approved Second Amendment to Extend Public Health Emergency Preparedness Response (PHER) State contract to July 30, 2011 and authorized the HHSA Director to sign. File #130
7)
Approved the revised CalWORKs Welfare-to-Work Community Service Work 
Experience Worksite Training Agreement Template and authorized the HHSA 
Director and/or Deputy Director to execute agreements with qualified worksite 
agencies on the approved form. File #939
INTEGRATED WASTE MANAGEMENT – M. Rose:

8)
Authorized the Director of Integrated Waste Management to change the date and initial said change on the contract approved on August 3, 2010 with the California Conservation Corps for storm drain marking services for the term 
July 1, 2010 to June 30, 2012. File #142
INTERNAL SERVICES – R. Inman:

9)
Approve second amendment to the Memorandum of Understanding between the County of San Benito and Management Employees Group (MEG) establishing salary ranges for affected employees effective October 3, 2010. 

This item was pulled for discussion.

BOARD ACTION:  Upon motion made by Supervisor De La Cruz and seconded by Supervisor Botelho, approved as recommended.  (Unanimous)  File #630
PROBATION DEPARTMENT – B. Cardall:

10)
Approved the contract with Hollister Youth Alliance to provide weekly educational 
groups for youth referred by Probation for the period of July 1, 2010 through June 30, 2011, not to exceed $57,779. File #510
PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT – S. Wittry:

11)
Declare vehicles and equipment as listed to be surplus and direct staff to remove surplus vehicles and equipment from inventory per County practice.
BOARD ACTION:  Upon motion made by Supervisor Barrios and seconded by Supervisor De La Cruz, approved as recommended and directed staff to prepare a standardized form for surplus items which includes why item is being surplussed, description, etc.  (Unanimous)  File #105
12)
Approved contract with LSA Associates, Inc. for environmental services 
associated with vegetation removal at various bridge crossings for the period 
September 14, 2010 through June 30, 2011 in the amount of $28,970. File #105
13)
Approved contract with the California Conservation Corps for vegetation removal at various bridge crossings for the period September 14, 2010 through June 30, 2011 in the amount of $28,080. File #105
14)
Approved specifications and bid documents for Vehicle Storage Shed – Public 



Works Yard (PWB-1007). File #105
15)
Approve specifications and bid documents for Playgrounds at Veterans Memorial Park and McCarthy Park (PWB-1005). File #105

This item was pulled for discussion.
BOARD ACTION:  Upon motion made by Supervisor De La Cruz and seconded by Supervisor Monaco, approved as recommended. (Unanimous) File #105
16)
Approved specifications and bid documents for fencing at various County Parks 
(PWB-1006). File #105
17)
Approved the specifications and bid documents for the Santa Rosa Drive and El 
Camino Paraiso Road Rehabilitation Project. File #105
18)
Approved contract with San Benito Engineering & Surveying Inc. for engineering 
and surveying services for the John Smith Road Realignment project for the 
period September 14, 2010 through June 30, 2012 in an amount not to exceed 
$26,553. File #105
19)
Approved contract with San Benito Engineering & Surveying Inc. for engineering 
and surveying services for the Cienega Road Realignment project for the period 
September 14, 2010 through June 30, 2012 in an amount not to exceed $21,960.

File #105
PUBLIC HEARING – 9:30 A.M. (Or as soon thereafter as the matter may be heard)


PLANNING DEPARTMENT – G. Armstrong:

20)
Held a public hearing regarding Zone Change 10-170; adopt the Mitigated Negative Declaration and Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program; adopt the Findings and Conditions of Approval; and adopt ordinance approving Zone Change 10-170;   Applicant: JMK Golf, LLC Location: 3800 Airline Highway, San Benito, CA. APN: 020-330-042.




Planning Director Gary Armstrong provided background information with a PowerPoint presentation explaining the request by the applicant for a Zone Change from Single-Family Residential (R-1) to Neighborhood Commercial (C-2) for 2.43 acres of a 20.01 acre parcel located at 3800 Airline Highway (Ridgemark).  Mr. Armstrong reported that this was primarily to get an existing real estate office that is not in conformance with the zoning in conformance.



Mr. Armstrong noted that the Planning Commission recommended approval to the Board of Supervisors.



Assistant County Counsel Barbara Thompson explained that the Site Plan that was provided for the record today was handed out at the Planning Commission meeting by a member of the public and not by the applicant and needed to be provided to the Board of Supervisors as a part of the record although we do not know who prepared this Site Plan.



Chairman Monaco explained that no one has applied for any specific project to date and the only item before the Board of Supervisors today is to consider the zone change.


Discussion ensued and staff answered questions posed by Board members.



Chairman Monaco opened the public hearing.



The following members of the public addressed the Board in opposition to the zone change: Tarasa Bettencourt, President, Ridgemark Homes Association; 


Stephen Rosati, Hollister resident (letter submitted); Sue Dillon, Ridgemark Homes Association (submitted copy of proposed shopping center); Carole Belliveau, Villa Pacheco Homeowners Association, read a letter directed to the Board of Supervisors from Charles Schallhorn, President, Villa Pacheco Homeowners Association; Anthony Sota, Ridgemark resident; Brian Lindberg, Ridgemark resident; Yolanda Gale, Ridgemark resident; Herman Fehl, Ridgemark resident; and, Gene Van Den Heuvel, Ridgemark resident.


Marty Richman, Hollister resident, posed questions to staff with regards to appropriate zoning for the area being considered.



Applicant Alex Kehriotis, President, JMK Golf LLC, addressed the Board explaining the reasons for requesting the zone change.  Mr. Kehriotis stated that the re-zone is a means of correcting a zone violation notice received from the San Benito County Planning Department.   Mr. Kehriotis stated that the San Benito County Planning Department and the Planning Commission, by a vote of 4-1, fully support the re-zone project and recommend approval and adoption of the mitigated negative declaration.    Mr. Kehriotis also explained that the reason he is requesting a re-zone of the entire 2.43 acres, as opposed to just the building, is because he would argue that the entire lot is in violation and has been for many years.  


Mr. Kehriotis stated that with regards to the road sharing agreement concern raised by the Ridgemark Homes Association it is not the Board of Supervisors job to serve as mediator between the two parties.



Chairman Monaco closed the public hearing.


The Board adjourned for a break at 10:22 a.m. and reconvened at 10:30 a.m.



Board members provided comments and with the exception of Supervisor Loe felt that the item before them was for a zone change and if a commercial center is proposed it would have to go through the required process and hearings before approval.  


Supervisor Loe stated that her decision is based on the findings that she has to make and the finding on the zoning says that the approval of the zoning change petition will serve the public necessity, convenience and general welfare and is good zoning practice.   Supervisor Loe stated that from the testimony she heard this morning she cannot agree with that and she cannot make that finding and the public testimony given did not want the zone change.



Staff answered questions posed by Board members.


BOARD ACTION:   Upon motion made by Supervisor Botelho and seconded by Supervisor Barrios, adopted the Mitigated Negative Declaration and Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program; adopted CEQA findings 1 through 4, Zone Change Findings 1 through 3, and the conditions of approval set forth in the Board Report; and, adopted Ordinance No. 859 approving Zone Change No. 10-170, based on the findings and conditions of approval reflected in the Board Report as recommended by the Planning Commission and correcting Page 1 of the ordinance to read 3800 Airline Highway.  (4-1 Vote.  Loe voted no.)  File #790
	REGULAR AGENDA:


10:45 a.m.

PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT – S. Wittry:
21)
Adopt resolution declaring the results of the mail ballot election conducted on August 31, 2010 in which the property-related fees were approved by CSA No. 34 (Ausaymas Estates) and disapproved by CSA No. 53 (Riverview Estates).


Management Analyst Janelle Cox provided background information stating that the votes were now being placed on the record.


BOARD ACTION:   Upon motion made by Supervisor Barrios and seconded by Supervisor Monaco, adopted Resolution No. 2010-109 declaring the results of the mail ballot election conducted on August 31, 2010 in which the property-related fees were approved by CSA No. 34 and disapproved by CSA 53.  (Unanimous) CSA File

22)
Receive information report regarding Traffic Improvements for New Developments and provide direction to staff.


Art Bliss, Public Works Department, presented a PowerPoint presentation titled The “Whats” and “Whys” of Traffic Reports.  The report was a general overview of the review process for development required traffic improvements and obligations.




Steve Rosati, local resident addressed the Board.




Received report.  No action taken. File #105
23)
Designate Airline Highway (Hwy. 25 Bypass) within the County jurisdiction as a truck route; and, receive report and provide direction regarding proposed truck routes within the County.


Public Works Administrator Steve Wittry stated there were two parts to this item and the first item is to designate the newly constructed Highway 25 Bypass, otherwise known as Airline Highway, as a truck route noting that the City of Hollister will be following with a similar action in approximately three weeks.   Mr. Wittry also presented information regarding the development potential of new truck routes compatible with the Surface Transportation Assistance Act (STAA) within the County and distributed a map showing the existing STAA truck route and the proposed truck route.


Discussion ensued and Mr. Wittry answered questions posed by Board members.




     
Steve Rosati, Hollister resident, addressed the Board.



Supervisor Loe suggested that a letter, signed by the Chairman, be sent to the City of Hollister supporting city’s efforts to abandon current truck route.  It was the consensus of the Board to send the letter.


BOARD ACTION: Upon motion made by Supervisor Loe and seconded by 
Supervisor De La Cruz, designated Airline Highway (Hw. 25 Bypass) within the 
County jurisdiction as a truck route.  (Unanimous)
INTEGRATED WASTE MANAGEMENT – M. Rose:

24)
Hold discussion and direct staff to initiate the necessary actions needed to increase tonnage and revenue at John Smith Road Landfill.


 Integrated Waste Management Department Director Mandy Rose provided background information stating that this item was brought forward per direction of the Board during Budget Hearings when the Chairman designated an ad hoc Sub-committee of Supervisors Loe and Botelho to look into meeting with the landfill operator to determine what alternatives there may be for increasing revenue for tonnage at John Smith Landfill.   


Ms. Rose reported that the Subcommittee met with the landfill operator and reviewed several options presented by the operator using previously approved criteria as a guide in assessing the options and the Subcommittee decided to go with Option 3 which consists of requesting that the County look at changing its Solid Waste Facility Permit to allow up to a peak tonnage of 1000 tons and in doing so the operator would then make a commitment to fund the closure and post closure funds therefore releasing that money for the County’s use.   Ms. Rose stated that in addition the operator has offered to assume some operational costs as shown in the Board packet.


Ms. Rose completed her report and answered questions posed by Board members.

 

Robert Scoles, Aromas resident and Marvin Jones, Hollister resident, addressed the Board.  


Supervisor Botelho stated that this is only a bit of the solution for the County’s budget problems and we still need to find other revenue streams.



Supervisor Loe emphasized that the Board of Supervisors will control the


rates for San Benito County and this is important to point out.



Clerk/Auditor/Recorder Joe Paul Gonzalez stated that this asset has value and has a net present value right now for 61 years and that asset should be valued by a professional organization and this would help the Subcommittee and the County with negotiations.


BOARD ACTION:  Upon motion made by Supervisor Barrios and seconded by Supervisor De La Cruz, directed staff to prepare application to revise the Solid Waste Facilities Permit including CEQA review, to accommodate an expansion on the north side of John Smith Road and an increase in peak tonnage to 800-1000 tons of solid waste and bring back for public hearing prior to submission to CalRecycle and to prepare a new operating agreement with Waste Connections Inc. to reflect the change proposed for consideration at a future meeting.  (Unanimous)  File #75.4



The Board adjourned for lunch break at 12:00 noon and reconvened at 1:30 p.m. re:
  
AFTERNOON SESSION

1:30 P.M.
ADMINISTRATION:

25)
Consider the options for funding including internal borrowing from County Reserve Funds to complete the funding necessary for the Multi-departmental Administrative Building project and direct staff to prepare necessary documents for formal approval as soon as possible.


County Administrative Officer Susan Thompson provided information regarding borrowing options to complete the funding for the Multi-departmental Administrative Building project.


Ms. Thompson said that there have been negotiations with the building owner who is interested in completing the process by December 9, 2010. Ms. Thompson provided a handout which provided information on the Capital Reserve Plan, FY 2010-2011 Budget Balancing Strategy and Integrated Waste landfill and Development Reserve Fund.



Ms. Thompson said that she is asking for the board’s direction as to how to proceed with the loan portion for funding. 


Discussion ensued by Board and staff.



Marty Richman, Hollister resident, said that it sounds like a good deal.

BOARD ACTION: 
Upon motion made by Supervisor Barrios and seconded by Supervisor De La Cruz, directed staff to proceed with internal borrowing from County Reserve Funds to complete the funding necessary for the Multi-Departmental Administrative Building project and directed staff to prepare necessary documents for formal approval as soon as possible.  (4-1 vote. Loe voted no) File #119
REGULAR AGENDA:

PLANNING DEPARTMENT – G. Armstrong:
26)
Continued appeal of the Planning Commission’s April 7, 2010 approval of Use Permit 789-99(B) (Applicant:  Frank Leal.  Location:  Leal Winery, 300 Maranatha Drive, Hollister, CA.  Appellant:  William Lee).  Consider and potentially adopt Resolution granting the appeal and remanding Use Permit 789-99(B) back to the Planning Commission; or take other action as determined appropriate regarding the appeal.  Discuss compliance with existing conditions of approval and potentially establish deadline(s) for additional action needed. (Continued from June 1, 2010, June 22, 2010, Aug. 3, 2010.)


Assistant Planning Director Byron Turner provided information in regards to the continued appeal of Use Permit 789-99 (B) (Applicant: Frank Leal; Appellant: William Lee).


Mr. Turner said that the last several months the County has been working with the Applicant to comply with the building and fire codes that are in place at this time and at the time of the construction of the structure. 



Mr. Turner said that they are pleased to report that the building permits for the winery site have been issued and the necessary public safety improvements, especially, in regards to the fire protection are being made. Items regarding the required turn land, building permits, fire suppression, use and occupancy of the buildings on site, parking, ADA compliance and noise have been reviewed and addressed.


Mr. Turner said that staff recommends that the Board adopt a Resolution granting the appeal, overturning the Planning Commission’s approval of use permit, remanding use permit back to the Planning Commission for further action and finding that the conditions of approval for use permit remain fully applicable and in full force and effect; and determine whether to establish a deadline for Mr. Leal to comply with installing or bonding for necessary road improvements and other change requests by the applicant.


Discussion ensued by Board and staff.



County Counsel Matt Granger provided additional information in regards to the bonding. 



Supervisor Botelho had a question in regards to the noise level and time.


Mr. Turner provided information regarding noise levels at special events and public gatherings as follows: maximum of 275 persons at one event, limited to 4:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. on weekdays and 1:00 p.m. to 10: p.m. on weekends as per the current conditions.


Mr. Turner said that they are recommending that they send this back to the Planning Commission and add additional conditions for the noise levels per County Code and the General Plan and linking those levels to the conditions of approval. 



Further discussion ensued by Board and staff.


Appellant William Lee asked if it was possible to get the noise level resolved today.


Chairman Monaco said that he preferred sending the entire issue back to the Planning Commission, but believes that the Board needs to send a strong message to Planning Commission that we expect results on this, including the noise issue.



Leal representative Matt Kelley said that he disagreed with Supervisor Botelho’s comment about Mr. Leal not wanting to fix this.  Mr. Kelley provided an update as to what they have completed.


Further discussion ensued by Board and staff.



County Counsel explained additional building violations that would be sent to code enforcement.


Marty Richman, Hollister resident, said that we need to start enforcing the codes and be consistent and react in a reasonable time.


Supervisor Barrios pointed out an error on the resolution, noting the date should read April 7th not the 19th.



Further discussion ensued by Board and staff.

BOARD ACTION: Upon motion made by Supervisor Loe and seconded by Supervisor Botelho, adopted Resolution No. 2010-110, granting the appeal, overturning the Planning Commission’s approval of Permit 789-99(B), remanding Use Permit 789-99 (B) back to the Planning Commission for further action, and finding that the Conditions of Approval for Use Permit 789-99(A) remain fully applicable and in full force and effect and that a bond be posted within 30 days. (Unanimous) Appeal File
********************************

The vote of each member of the Board of Supervisors upon each matter at the foregoing meeting, unless otherwise stated, was as follows:
AYES:

SUPERVISORS:  Botelho, Loe, Barrios, De La Cruz, Monaco
NOES:
SUPERVISORS:  None

ABSENT:
SUPERVISORS:  None

There being no further business the Board adjourned at 2:55 p.m. to September 28, 2010 at 9:00 a.m. 
REB MONACO, CHAIRMAN
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